


[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]The Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones
Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 11th July 2022, 10.00am, Ballybay Civic Centre.  

Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Richard Truell, Sean Gilliland and Seamus Coyle.
In Attendance:	Patricia Monahan Director of Services, Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-ordinator, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer and Gillian Costello Staff Officer.
The Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney welcomed all to the meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones and also welcomed Mr Peter Hughes, journalist with the Northern Standard.  
1. Confirmation of Minutes
Cllr Pat Treanor proposed June monthly meeting minutes, Cllr Seamus Coyle seconded the proposal and it was agreed by all. 
2. Correspondence Sent 
Correspondence sent was noted by the members.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle referenced correspondence issued to Water Services noting that Doapey Creamery to Swans cross is an area which is outside the public water supply and needs to be included in this extension request. Cllr Coyle also noted that the manhole covers in Ballybay have not been repaired.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised the members that the Municipal District office will update the Water Services section on the Doapey Creamery to Swans cross area with regard to extension of the public water supply.  Mr. Kevin McNally noted that the Municipal District Office had been informed by Irish Water that the manhole covers on the Monaghan Road Ballybay had been repaired. This item will be followed up.
3. Correspondence Received
[bookmark: _Hlk108600335]Cllr. Sean Gilliland noted the response received from Mr John Murray Deputy Chief Executive in relation to Ballybay Clones Municipal District’s request for funding support of the Senator Billy Fox Memorial Centre.  
Cllr. Gilliland expressed his disappointment at the exclusion of this correspondence from Monaghan County Councils monthly meeting agenda.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted his disappointment regarding the response received from Senator Joe O’Reilly relating to the Passport Office.  Cllr. Coyle noted it was important to be mindful that not everyone had access to the online application portal and the wait time of 8 weeks for postal applications was not acceptable.  Cllr. Coyle acknowledged correspondence received from Mr. Frankie McGrath A/Senior Engineer, Water Services which updated the members on the proposed remedial works to the foul water network in the Alders estate Ballybay. Cllr. Coyle stated that the delays in taking The Alders estate in charge, is an embarrassment to the Council and needs to be brought to the top of the agenda for Monaghan County Council as a Local Authority.  
Cllr. Richard Truell enquired as to progress on the query submitted to Irish Water regarding Rural Water Schemes requesting that Irish Water extend the scheme for the Killeevan to Annalore areas and all other areas not serviced by the water scheme.  Mr. Kevin McNally informed Cllr. Truell that to date no response had been received from Irish Water and the matter will be followed up.  Cllr. Truell expressed his concerns over waiting times on passport applications and would remind members of the public to contact local Councillors for assistance.  
Cllr. Pat Treanor noted his disappointment at the response received from Minister Simon Coveney TD, as it failed to address the query posed in the Municipal Districts correspondence which sought explanation on the promised 3 weeks turn around on applications upon receipt of outstanding documents.  Cllr. Treanor expressed his support for further talks with the Chief Executive regarding financial support for the Senator Billy Fox Center.
Cllr. Hugh McElvaney expressed his support of this Municipal Districts request to Monaghan County Council to provide financial aid for the Senator Billy Fox Center and further supported the proposal to meet with the Chief Executive to discuss the matter.  Cllr. McElvaney noted the response received from the passport office was unsatisfactory.  
It was unanimously agreed that Patricia Monahan DOS will speak to the Chief Executive Eamonn O’Sullivan as one of the first steps to attempt to progress the Senator Billy Fox Center and will report back to the members.  
4. Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator.
Presented by Kevin McNally Municipal District Coordinator;
[bookmark: _Hlk98766625]Ballybay Town Park 
[bookmark: _Hlk100659324]The Municipal District office has completed design work and procurement for the proposed Lido and refurbishment of the boathouse. The contract for the required works has been awarded to Sammy Wilkin.  We are currently awaiting a commencement date from the contractor.   
Ballybay Regeneration committee
The first meeting of the reformatted Ballybay Town Team was held on 30th June 2022. During the meeting, a draft term of reference, and standing orders were reviewed. Discussions were held regarding the purpose and goals of the committee. The committee members have agreed to meet again on 4th August 2022.  
Killyvaghan Carpark 
Following the completion of a detailed design and launching a procurement process, the Municipal District has awarded the contract for improvement works at Killyvaghan carpark to NC Plant Hire. We are currently awaiting a commencement date from the contractor.   
Dartry Forest park 
The design team which has been appointed to complete works at Dartry forest park have prepared preliminary design options which have been reviewed by the Council. These proposals will be presented to Coillte for review. Following this, the proposals will be presented to other stakeholders. 
Clones Town and Village Cara Street 
The works to install ducting to facilitate the undergrounding of overhead cables on Cara Street are progressing. The ESB have advised that they will commence undergrounding of the cables in July. We are still awaiting confirmation of a start date for the works. 
As part of this funding, the Council has appointed a consultant to undertake an analysis of traffic movements in the town. A draft report has been received and is currently been considered by other sections of the Council. It is hoped to commence the public consultation process in the coming weeks. 
Clones Marina Project 
The Section 183 notice for the disposal of the Council lands required by Waterways Ireland for the Clones Marina Project was approved during the July meeting of the Council. Waterways Ireland have awarded the contract for the construction of the project to Jons Civil Engineering. The contractor will now proceed to mobilise to site with construction works likely to commence in September. 
[bookmark: _Hlk108358039]Town and Village Drum and Rockcorry Village Plans

[bookmark: _Hlk106546782]Following the preparation and issuing of tender documentation for the procurement of consultants to deliver the villages plans for Drum and Rockcorry Village, a number of tenders were received. These have been reviewed and assessed. The Council is in the process of awarding the tender to the successful consultant. Consultation will key stakeholders be expected to commence in September. 
Town and Village Clones Town 
The Municipal District office is in the process of completing the procurement process for technical expertise to assist with the scoping of the Fermanagh Street streetscape scheme. 
A number of tenders have been assessed and the Municipal District is in the process of awarding the contract to the successful consultant. Once this team has been appointed, they will work closely with the Clones Town Team and the Council to deliver the scheme.
The Municipal District has also prepared and issued tender documents for the removal of a number of build outs on Fermanagh Street. These works when completed will provide an additional 6 parking spaces on the street. 

O’Neill Park Playground 
Following on from the award of funding under the Play and Recreation Capital Grant Funding Scheme 2022 for refurbishment works at the ONeill park playground, the Municipal District has awarded a contract to a local supplier to replace a number of steel decks on the equipment. Tenders are also been sought to place the current wet pour at the playground. These works will be completed by Q3 of this year. 

Active travel schemes 

Ballybay Monaghan Rd, Old Keady Rd junction realignment 
Following a detailed design and procurement process, the Municipal District office has awarded the construction of the Ballybay Monaghan Rd, Old Keady Rd junction to Sammy Wilkin and Sons. This project is being partly funded via Active travel and planning contributions. We are currently awaiting a commencement date from the contractor

Lough Egish junction realignment project 
The Part Eight process for this scheme was approved by Monaghan County Council during the July meeting of the Council. Negotiations for the required lands have been agreed in principal and have been referred to the respective solicitors to complete contracts of sale.
The Municipal District office has completed the detailed design of the project and is awaiting approval from the NTA prior to proceeding to tender. The progression of this project is subject to funding being available under the Active Travel scheme. 
[bookmark: _Hlk108360423]The Municipal District office has completed the Active travel schemes at Carn and Mullnamoy lanes in Clones. These projects now offer a year-round walking route for people. 

The purchase of lands required for Cannons lane project has been in agreed in principal with the landowner. The Municipal District office will programme the commencement of the construction works once the necessary legal agreements have been finalized. 

The Active Travel unit have issued the Letter of Intent to the successful contractor for the construction of the footpath from Clones town to the speed limit at Tirnahinich. These works will commence in Q3 of this year 

The Municipal District office has appointed CS Pringle to undertake a detailed design of the retaining wall required to provide a pedestrian footpath at the former railway bridge in the village. This footpath will connect the newly installed footpath to Grove Turkeys to the village. 

The Active Travel unit are currently finalising designs for improved pedestrian access to Scotshouse National School. The provision of a footpath from Magherarney Village to the N54 (at the rear of Rehills Garage) is also at design stage. 

Also in Smithboro village, the Municipal District office has awarded the contract to extend the public lighting on the Monaghan side of the village to the Scotstown road junction to Airtricity. These works are programmed to be completed by Q3.

The Active Travel unit are currently finalizing proposals for the provision of a pedestrian crossing on Analore Street and a cycle path on 98 Avenue. It is proposed to present these at the September meeting of the Municipal District for the members consideration. 

[bookmark: _Hlk108598280]Roads Programme update
Presented by Colin Murphy Executive Engineer:
The Lough Egish reclaimed asphalt project is due to start before the end of the month. It will be approximately 2km long.  Works have been agreed with the Department which will comprise of the following; 125mm overlay from the Cross as far as the speed limit sign and then a 150mm deep cold mix overlay out as far as LT41131 junction.  A full road closure will be required from July 23rd to August 12th.  
The Municipal District crews are currently carrying out drainage works on the R212 Scotshouse Road and the R189, Greenans Cross, Aghabog Road.  Overlay works at these sections will commence in September. 
Footpath repairs in Ballybay are continuing, with the Clones Road defective footpaths repaired. The contractor has now moved to the Monaghan Road in the town. 
Cllr. Richard Truell noted that Cootehill Cycling Club have expressed their interest in being involved in the consultation process for Dartey Forest park.  Cllr. Truell requested updates on the Newbliss Business Hub, Drum/Rockcorry Village Plans, St Tiernach's Plaza, and Active Travel projects in Smithborough. Cllr. Richard Truell also queried when works will commence on the R212 & R189 and sought an update on the progress on the lighting programme at Ture Chapel.  
Mr. Kevin McNally advised he will invite Mr. Alan Hall, Senior Executive Engineer, Capital Project Team to the Municipal Districts September meeting to provide an update to Members on the Newbliss Digital Hub.  
Mr. Kevin McNally noted that the Drum/Rockcorry project has gone to tender and received tenders have been assessed with the Letter of Offer been issued to the preferred consultant.  It is envisaged this will be a 3 to 4-month programme of works.  
Part 8 planning approval will be submitted in the coming weeks for St. Tiernach’s Plaza.  Consultants have been appointed through the Active Travel Scheme for Smithborough.  Mr. Colin Murphy advised the contractor is due to commence works at the end of the month on the R212 & R189 and he will seek to progress works on the True Chapel lighting project, subject to available budget.  
Cllr. Pat Treanor wished Ballybay Town Team well on their restructured board and noted Members are still on hand to assist. This was unanimously agreed by all Members who all expressed their support for the Ballybay Town Team.  
Cllr. Treanor noted his support for Cllr. Truell proposal of local community involvement in the consultation process for the Dartrey project. 
Cllr. Treanor welcomed the works on Cara St. and the Fermanagh St. Streetscape project.  Cllr. Treanor queried if the footpath works on the link road between Magherarney & the N54 could be extended to include the additional 3 to 4 houses along the main road. 
Mr. Kevin McNally advised there was only funding available for works along the local road, this request has been brought to the attention of the Roads Department and they have flagged it with TII.  
Cllr. Treanor sought confirmation of the section of the Scotshouse Road scheduled for resurfacing.  Mr. Colin Murphy advised it will be from the graveyard to the golf club, budget allowing.  
Mr. Kevin McNally advised with regard to public consultation for Dartrey Forest development, Coillte as the landowner must be consulted with initially. Mr McNally noted that the primary function of the Dartrey park was forestry production. Leisure facility was a secondary element for the park. It was noted that the funding application which received approval must be adhered to.  
Cllr. Sean Gilliland noted concerns from members of the public regarding Ballybay Town Park appearance. He noted that people feel it is looking unkept and are requesting that all the grass is mowed.  Mr. Colin Murphy advised this a biodiversity park and is part of the national approach to biodiversity
Cllr. Gilliland welcomed commencement of works at Lough Egish and noted there will be a road closure and requested that the diversion is not via Mullaghdoo Bridge as it is not suitable for HGV’s. Mr. Colin Murphy advised the diversion will be via Castleblayney.  Cllr. Gilliland requested an update for the lighting programme at Derrygooney Hall, Mr. Kevin McNally confirmed that he would check where this location was on the programme list.  In relation to Dartrey Park development and public consultation, Cllr. Gilliland expressed his support of his fellow Councillors to encourage participation in public consultation to ensure a broad view but would endorse the development of Terms of Reference in advance of opening it to consultation to ensure feedback is focused and in keeping with funding approval.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle thanked Mr. Kevin McNally and Mr. Colin Murphy for their reports to the Members, he noted and welcomed progress in Lough Egish and noted there were Rag weeds adjacent to the Riverdale Hotel which require immediate attention.   Cllr.  Coyle supported community opinion that the Town Park appeared upkept and noted as the park plan develops the community will hopefully come to appreciate the biodiversity plan.  Cllr. Richard Truell suggested that perhaps with future community funding streams coming online there may be potential to develop tennis courts on these areas. 
Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney expressed his support of the newly formed Ballybay Town Team, wishing them well and noted that Members will continue to be available to the Town Team for any assistance required.  Cllr. McElvaney requested updates on the Old Keady Road and the R180 Lough Egish Junction, Mr. Colin Murphy advised a junction realignment will be undertaken on the Old Keady Road and the R180 Lough Egish Junction to Carrrickmacross is a trial road for the reclaimed asphalt pilot scheme.  


5. [bookmark: _Hlk104972778]Matters arising from previous minutes.
Cllr. Seamus Coyle welcomed signage for Ballybay Courtyard and enquired as to progress on installation of EV Charging in the town.  Mr. Kevin McNally advised our Solicitors are currently working on insurance requirements and contracts.  Cllr. Coyle requested that the construction of a Skate Park in Clones, as per a motion adopted by the members of the Ballybay-Clones Municipal District in 2021 is keep on the agenda, Mr. Kevin McNally advised progression is depended on funding becoming available.  Cllr. Coyle noted the Municipal District has appointed a contractor to undertake verge maintenance on the National Road and Regional Road junctions however on local roads there are hedges are overgrown and dangerous. Mr. Kevin McNally advised hedge cutting season recommences in September during which time landowners will be required to cut hedges.  
Cllr. Richard Truell requested an update on traffic calming in Newbliss and footpaths in Rockcorry. Mr. Kevin McNally advised the Active Travel team are appointing consultants for Rockcorry and then Newbliss. 
6. Notice of Motion.
[bookmark: _Hlk108445857][bookmark: _Hlk103788370]Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed;
"That Ballybay-Clones Municipal District demand of the Minister for Housing, Local Government and Heritage, Darragh O'Brien TD and the Government make available for application by Local Authorities/County Councils funding for the carrying out of Works/replacement of Development Provided Infrastructure (DPI),where it is of inferior standard/quality, devaluing the value of the homes/properties in the estate and delaying the appropriate local authority from Taking in Charge the estate, to ensure all home owners/residences have full rights/access to services/appropriate quality infrastructure etc, as across the country many home owners are in negative equity as a result of estate developers providing inferior infrastructure".
Proposed by Cllr. Seamus Coyle and Seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland unanimously agreed by all. 
It was unanimously agreed this motion is to be forwarded to Monaghan County Council, Darragh O’Brien TD Minister for Housing, Local Government & Heritage and Cavan-Monaghan Oireachtas Members.
This was proposed Cllr. Seamus Coyle and Seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland and unanimously agreed by all.  

Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed;
That Monaghan County Council in conjunction with Fermanagh & Omagh District Council make application to the Shared Island Unit in the Department of the Taoiseach, Michael Martin TD for funding for the Restoration of Roads, which are in an atrocious condition, in the Connons/Drumully area of County Monaghan, which is unique to the Border created by partition, that to access the Connons i.e. St. Comgalls National School, Connons Community Centre, St. Alphonsus Chapel etc, the Border must be crossed a number of times, using any route, which is the reality of a shared Island on the ground, for the residents of the Connons/Drumully town lands of Annaghraw, Clonfad, Clonkeelan, Clonlura, Clonnagore, Clonnestin, Clonoony, Clonoula, Clonrye, Clonshanvo, Clontask, Coleman Island, Corvaghan, Derrybeg, Drumsloe and Roranna.
The government’s Shared Island initiative aims to harness the full potential of the Good Friday Agreement to enhance co-operation, connection and mutual understanding on the island and engage with all communities and traditions to build consensus around a shared future, announced in Budget 2021, with €500m in capital funding available between 2021-25, ring-fenced for investment in collaborative North/South projects, the full Restoration of all Roads in the Connons, is ideally suited to the criteria and aims of the Shared Island Initiative.
It was unanimously agreed this Motion is to be forwarded to Monaghan Council for the September meeting and Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership (BCEEP).
This was proposed by Cllr. Seamus Coyle and Seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor and unanimously agreed by all.  

7. Questions 
Cllr. Seamus Coyle will ask:
(1). Will Monaghan County Council outline in full detail its role in correcting and maintaining the Developer Provided Infrastructure at the Alders Housing Estate, Clones Road, Ballybay. 
The response should address and confirm the following: 

· When did Monaghan County Council become aware of the seriousness of the deficiencies of the Infrastructure i.e. sewerage lines, public lighting, footpaths, unfinished roadways etc?
Answer:
The Planning Authority became aware of subsidence issues in 2011.  A Report on Settlement was commissioned in 2012.  

· When did Monaghan County Council first carry out essential works to allow the Homeowners/Residences to remain living in the properties contained within the Estate?

Answer:
In 2012 the Planning Authority liaised with gas and electricity service providers to address associated issues.  Between 2012 and the present the Local Authority have stepped in to address issues as they arose and continue to do so. On average Water Services staff attend this site approximately once every 6 weeks to address issues typically involving clearing blockages in network and pumping station.

· Can Monaghan County Council outline in detail the extent/nature and cost of these works carried out?

Answer:
The 2012 Report on Settlement costed two solutions at €128,000 and €418,000 respectively.  In 2013 funding of €128,000 was sought under Department Unfinished Housing Development funding however the application was rejected. A development security bond lodged by the developer of approximately €20,000 was utilised to address some of the issues. Between 2012 and 2018, €17,000 of the bond was spent on addressing Water Services issues. 

· Outline the details of surveys carried out by Monaghan County Council on the various deficiencies of the Infrastructure within the estate and what is their understanding/belief of the exactly how misleading these survey/reports really were?

Answer:
2012 - Report on Settlement commissioned.  

2021 – Water Services completed surveys on Foul Network Infrastructure.  These highlighted deficiencies on the Foul Network and issues to the Pumping Station.

· Since the presentation of the request from the Home Owners/Residences and indeed engagements with representatives and residences of the "Taking in Charge" request in April 2019 and numerous questions from elected members at Municipal District & County Council Level, are we only now engaging consultants to access the accuracy of the infrastructural deficiencies in the Alders Housing Estate, Clones Road, Ballybay having agreed a Site Resolution Plan with Irish Water in December 2021?.

Answer:
A site resolution plan was agreed with Irish Water in December 2021.  Responses to a tender for the works advertised in early 2022 highlighted the need to have a comprehensive and definitive design solution to address foul network issues.  Irish Water are agreeable with this approach.   

· What is now the timeframe for the completion of the Consultant’s Report on correction of Infrastructural Deficiencies, the Tendering Process and completion of works?
Answer:
It is hoped to have a contractor commence works in October 2022.

· As a Site Resolution Plan has been agreed by Monaghan County Council and Irish Water as of December 2021, why was the Taking in Charge of the Alders Estate, Clones Road, Ballybay not placed as an item on the Agenda of Monaghan County in the intervening period for consideration/adoption by the elected members?

Answer:
Section 180 of the Planning & Development Act 2000 (as amended), which relates to the taking in charge of housing developments, states where a development has not been completed to the satisfaction of the planning authority and enforcement proceedings have not been commenced by the planning authority within 4 years beginning on the expiration of the planning permission the authority shall, where requested by the majority of owners of the houses involved, initiate the procedures under section 11 of the Roads Act, 1993 and apply any security given for the satisfactory completion of the development. 

Significantly, Section 180 of the Act states that a planning authority that is not a water services authority within the meaning of section 2 of the Act of 2007 shall not take in charge any sewers, watermains or service connections, but shall request the relevant water services authority to do so.

The Memorandum of Understanding between Local Authorities and Irish Water contains a provision that a housing development shall not proceed to be taken in charge until works identified in a Site Resolution Plan have been completed. 

(2). How many Planning Approved and Constructed Housing Estates across the Ballybay-Clones Local Electoral Area, have not been fully Taken in Charge by Monaghan County Council and what are the estate names and locations.

[bookmark: _Hlk113952636]Answer:
There are 11 Estates at various stages in Taking in Charge Process. These are:
· The Alders, Ballybay.
· Scotshouse Close, Scotshouse.
· Lios a Ghoirtin, Clones.
· Ardveagh, Ballybay.
· Gola Crest, Scotstown.
· Rockriver View, Rockcorry.
· Drumakelly, Annyalla.
· Cois Locha, Doohamlet.
· Dartrey Court, Rockcorry.
· Oakland Grove, Scotshouse.
· Carrowbarra Island, Smithboro.

There are 9 Estates where No Taking in Charge application has been received. These are:
· Sruthan Claddagh, Ballybay.
· Corlatt, Knockatallon.
· Eanaigh Ealta / Lissegerton, Clones.
· Tower View, Clones.
· An Tuachtarlann, Clones.
· Mullanamoy Near, Clones.
· Dromore View, Ballybay.
· Ceim Na Carraige, Rockcorry.
· Cois Carraig, Doohamlet.

(3). As we live in the midst of one of the greatest housing crisis in the history of the state, are Monaghan County Council actively and positively engaging with the proprietors of the six houses on Hall Street/Clones Road, Ballybay to resolve all issues that may be delaying the occupancy of these dwellings?
Answer:
Monaghan County Council is in regular contact with North & East Housing Association, the Approved Housing Body that is actively engaged in progressing to acquire the 6 houses at Hall Street under the Capital Advance Leasing Facility. Works are underway on site, under the commission of the vendor, in what is intended to be a turnkey acquisition and delivery arrangement to North & East. A number of technical considerations over the past few weeks have now been satisfactory addressed between North & East Housing Association and the vendors representatives. North and East are now seeking to finalise commercial terms and programme. This will be followed by a funding application to Monaghan County Council.  North & East Housing Association are targeting Q4 2022 for transaction close.

(4). Do Monaghan County Council intend to complete on target all the Housing Developments that are currently planned/under construction in Ballybay?
Answer:
12 Church Street, Ballybay. 
The project, 12 Church Street Ballybay comprises of the demolition of a large fire damaged derelict building and the provision of 2 number, new 2-Storey, 2 Bedroom, town houses in its place. This project will assist Monaghan County Council in meeting the need for social housing in the area. 
Works commenced on site in Q4 2021 with the existing structure now demolished, works well advanced and progressing well on site. Works are currently on programme and the new properties will be ready for allocation in Q4 2022. 
An Clós, Cornamucklaglass, Ballybay, Co. Monaghan 
The project proposes to demolish existing partially built duplex units (4 no. units) and provide 7no. new single & two storey 2-bedroom dwellings in its place to assist in meeting the social housing need in the area. 
Construction works commenced on site in June 2022, works are currently on programme and the new properties will be ready for allocation in Q2 2023. 

Birch Court, Ballybay, Co. Monaghan 
Monaghan County Council is in regular contact with North & East Housing Association, the Approved Housing Body that is pre-contract in acquiring the 4 apartments at Birch Court under the Capital Assistance Scheme. NEHA propose, by agreement of both parties, to sign contracts this month. Following agreement, a tender will be issued to appoint a contractor to undertake general rental standards upgrade and BER upgrade works commencing in Q4 2022 and allocated in 2023 following completion of the upgrading works. 

(5). How many LIS Lanes are listed for completion in the Ballybay-Clones Municipal District in
2022?
Answer:
Based on the tenders received we believe 5.no lanes can be surfaced with the available budget of €351,880. Of these 5.no lanes 2.no are within the Ballybay Clones Municipal District. Further lanes will be surfaced later in the year if additional funding comes available. 

Cllr. Richard Truell will ask:
Q1: Could the MD of Ballybay/Clones examine proposals for traffic management measures on the R188 in Rockcorry on the approach road from Cootehill (at the 2nr. churches)? This area is considered very dangerous for pedestrians and there has already been an incident involving an overturned HGV.
Answer:
Monaghan County Councils Active travel unit are in the process of procuring a consultant to undertake a comprehensive review of traffic speeds in Rockcorry village. Following this review and where required, traffic calming measures will be developed. Funding to progress these works will be sought from the relevant Departments. 

Q2: I request that Monaghan County Council examine the occurrence of flooding in the townland of Drumgole flooding on the LT 63001 with the possibility of implementing some local flood relief works on the road.
Answer: 
The Municipal District have reviewed this location and have identified possible remedial works which consist of raising the level of the road going through the bog. Progression of these works will be dependent on funding availability. 

Q3: I request the Ballybay-Clones Municipal District to provide patching/resurfacing on the LP02320 (Monument Road) in the townland of Dernamoyle.  Could they also investigate if additional drainage works are required on these roads which may assist with extending the lifetime of any patching works undertaken. 
Answer:
This road will be added to the defects register and works will be undertaken when resources permit. 

Q4: I request that the Ballybay/Clones Municipal District re-examine the possibility of erecting new public lights on the R183 at the crossroads facing Saint Laebhan’s Church Killeevan as currently this area is poorly lit and quite unsafe for vulnerable pedestrians and road users.
Answer:
This location was assessed by the Councils public lighting officer. Following this assessment, an additional light was installed at the junction and no further measures were deemed required. 

8.   CE Orders 
CE orders 50/22 to 54/22 were noted by the members.

9.  Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy
Congratulations to Denise Tonner and Donna Evans from Clones Athletic Club, on their success in the County Distance League.
Proposed by Cllr. Pat Treanor and Seconded by Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney; unanimously agreed by all.

10. [bookmark: _Hlk54017222]  AOB
[bookmark: _GoBack]Cllr. Sean Gilliland congratulated the Municipal District on the successful rollout of Streetscape scheme in Ballybay and the noticeable improvement to the town.  In regard to those who choose not to part take in the scheme; their premises now require attention. Cllr Gilliland queried what will happen in such cases and was there any system by which the Municipal District can compel them to paint the façades of their premises.  Ms Patricia Monahan advised that the Streetscape scheme 2021 has been extended to allow completion of approved works. A Streetscape scheme for 2022 is being launched shortly. The Council has submitted Clones town as the nominated town.  

Cllr. Gilliland requested an update on the survey of all derelict properties in Ballybay. Cllr. Gilliland noted that is an urgent need to locate a premise suitable for the library as the current accommodation is not meeting required standards.  

Mr. Kevin McNally advised that the Councils Housing section have completed a survey identifying 51 derelict properties in the town. Mr. Kevin McNally suggested that the Councils Housing Department would be invited to attend the September meeting to present the Dereliction Report.  It was unanimously agreed by all Members that the Ballybay library is of great importance to the town. The members also noted the recent departure of the Sports Partnership section to Castleblayney and every effort should be made to ensure the library is retained in Ballybay.  

Cllr. Sean Gilliland paid tribute to Minister Heather Humphreys in been instrumental in securing €40m funding for the Ulster Canal. All Members unanimously agreed and congratulated Minister Heather Humphreys on her conviction to progress the Ulster Canal Marina in Clones.  

Meeting concluded. 


Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 

Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	19th September 2022
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